Westwood Neighborhood Association Meeting

Tuesday, June 23, 2009  

Pal Joey’s

1.
Call to Order:  President Brad Sammon called the meeting to order at 7:05 PM.  In attendance were Board of Directors’ members Brad Sammon, President, Amy Zuck, Vice President, Ed Truslow, Treasurer, Amy MacKrell, Newsletter Editor, David Barzen, Immediate Past President, Sharon Murphy, Des Moines Neighbors Liaison, Jim Fleming, Membership Chair, Barbara Bell, Beautification Chair, and Thomas Kisch, Secretary.  Many neighbors, Councilwoman Christine Hensley, Don Tripp, and Richard Brown (both with Des Moines Parks and Recreation) were also in attendance.  

2.
Bike Trail Update:  Christine Hensley shared a handout “Welker Avenue Trail Connection Options” with those in attendance.  It lists two options:


Option 1 Cost Opinions:


1.
Length is 390 feet. 

2.
Estimated cost for construction of a 4’-wide trail connection is $10,000 

with grading.   


3.
Cost of railroad crossing expected to be $15,000 



4.
Total costs estimated to be $25,000, plus engineer design costs. 


5.
Worth Noting:  If we just use wood chips, the railroad may allow a crossing 

without improving to railroad standards—which would make this a cheaper option. 

Option 2 Cost Opinions:

1.
Length is approximately 150 feet. 

2.
Estimated costs for construction of a 4’-wide trail connection is $5,000, 

including grading. 

3.
It is possible that a culvert will be needed for the north side of the railroad 

tracks, which would add about $3,000 - $5,000 in costs. 

4.
Cost of railroad crossing expected to be $15,000. 

5.
Total costs estimated to be $23,000 - $25,000 plus engineering if a culvert 

is required. 

Don Tripp mentioned a third option for consideration, which is to not develop a trail connection 

at Welker Avenue.  He added the two options need to be sensitive to nearby property owners 

and if Option 2 is chosen, the unused lane south of 52nd Street will be offered for sale to mitigate the cost of building the connection access.  Also, any paved access over the railroad tracks must be built to meet ADA requirements. 

Margo Hutcheson expressed that a traffic study of North Valley Drive is needed, as problems with traffic on that street is the cause of this issue.  Don Tripp responded that he agreed, North Valley Drive is not a safe access.  A traffic study has not been done yet, but will be done by Gary Fox of Traffic Engineering. 

A neighbor expressed there is an ongoing concern about the gate being locked at the public access south of 52nd Street and the opening in the fence next to the gate being too narrow.  

Jack Hearn provided background relating to the gate having been installed, then replaced after 

a contractor had removed it, and cited a 1928 city statute requiring preventing access to the railroad tracks.  

There was discussion about whether the statute and resulting gate referred to the railroad tracks or to access over Walnut Creek to Water Works Park.  Don Tripp explained that technically the city does not have the right to cross the railroad tracks at that location and access needs to be expedited.   

Bryan Shiffler offered a summary of his thoughts and concerns relating to the proposed access from Welker Avenue:  


1.
A 4’-wide paved path is needed.


2.
North Valley Drive is dangerous for those walking and on bikes.   

3.
The City needs to create trailheads.  There seems to be a de facto trailhead 

on North Valley Drive, as people are parking there.  

4.
The gate across the lane south of 52nd Street looks like a cattle fence.  If a 

fence is built to replace it, it has to be appropriate for the location and of quality construction.  Bryan requests to see a drawing of a replacement fence before it 

is built.  

Mark Melton mentioned that he believes a culvert will be needed on both sides of the railroad tracks if option #2 is selected, as there is a steep incline at that location.  He also mentioned that cars often are driving fast as they come down the hill on 56th Street, right before it meets Welker Avenue.  Because of these concerns, he favors leaving the location as is, with no additional paving. 

Mark also questioned why the City would want to consider giving up access to Walnut Creek 

via the lane south of 52nd Street if Option #2 is selected.  Ed Truslow pointed out that fire trucks need to use that lane to access Walnut Creek when fires occur next to the creek, and the bike trail would not handle the heavy trucks.  Don Tripp explained the City is trying to be revenue neutral in proposing Option #2 by offering to sell the unused lane.  However, he will check with the fire department, utilities, and city engineer regarding selling the lane in light of the concerns expressed here.        

Amy Zuck asked whether additional options were considered.  Richard Brown explained the two options presented for discussion make the most sense because of their location between North Valley Drive and Greenwood Park.

Don Tripp explained that if neither Option 1 nor 2 is chosen (in other words, Option 3—do nothing—is chosen), the current access over the railroad tracks south of 52nd street will be blocked.  If one of the access options is chosen, he stated it will be well built and any fence across the lane will be acceptable. 

In summary, Chris Hensley reiterated the three options that have been presented and discussed:  


1.
Access using the existing lane by Jack Hearn’s house. 


2.
Access 400’ west of the existing lane, across from Mark Melton’s house. 


3.
No access being developed.  

She added that any new access will not be available this year, due to the need to negotiate with the railroad and to design an access.  In the meantime, the current access using the lane will be available and people will not be prevented from crossing the railroad tracks. 
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Bryan Shiffler moved to approve Option #2, with the following qualifications:

1.
The trail connection be 4’-wide and paved. 


2.
It be landscaped and signed appropriately. 


3.
The City explore selling the lane south of 52nd Street to neighbors, 

depending on the fire department’s, utilities’, and city engineer’s responses

to the proposal.   

4.
An appropriate fence be built across the lane.  

During discussion of the motion, Jack Hearn asked if a vote had been announced in the paper.  

Brad Sammon explained the bylaws allow any member of the neighborhood association to vote and notice of tonight’s meeting had been posted prior to the meeting.  Mark Melton expressed 

the lane south of 52nd Street should be kept as city property, and not be sold. 

After discussion, Jack Hearn seconded the motion.  There were 11 yes votes, 6 no votes, and 

9 abstentions.  The motion was approved. 

Mark Melton moved to approve Option 1.  There was no second and the motion did not proceed.   

Chris Hensley then announced the City will move forward on Option 2.  Richard Brown is the contact person during the interim.  Access to the bike trail and over the railroad tracks using 

the lane south of 52nd Street will continue pending development of the new trail connection.      

3.
Approve May 19, 2009 Minutes:  Amy Zuck moved the minutes be approved 

as written.  Amy MacKrell seconded the motion.  The motion was approved.       

4..
Membership / Treasurer Report:  

A.
Membership:  As of May 28, the Westwood Neighborhood Association has 
110 members for the membership year July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009.  

B.
Treasurer’s Report:  Ed Truslow shared a report showing the following:  


        May 2009--Beginning Balance:
$ 4,335.30 




Deposits:

$    155.00  (Memberships) 




Expenses:

$      40.00  (City of DM—Noise Permit)







$      48.97  (Barbara Bell—Printing)





Current Balance:
 $ 4,401.33   (as of 6-4-09) 

5.
Neighborhood Liaison Report:  Sharon Murphy informed those in attendance 

of an Art Over Wine event scheduled for July 17 (4:00 – 6:00 PM) at the Jasper Winery, 

2400 George Flagg Pkwy, Des Moines.  Neighbors are invited to participate in a wine tasting,  

hors d’oeuvres, and silent auction.  Tickets cost $10 and may be purchased by contacting  

(515) 280-1807.  All proceeds go to support the Des Moines Neighborhood Resource Office. 
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6.
Social Committee:  

A.
Jazz in July:  The concert will take place on July 10 at Greenwood Park’s 

Sylvan Theater, with Merrill Middle School as the alternative site if it rains.  Rob Denhartog may be contacted by those interested in having a flyer providing details 

of the event.    

B.
Ice Cream Social and National Night Out:  Our association’s annual ice cream social is being combined this year with the annual National Night Out recognition.  The combined event is being held on August 4 from 6:00 – 8:30 PM at the home of Bernie Burke and Stephanie Preusch, 217 52nd Street. 

7.
Next Meeting:  The next meeting of the Westwood Neighborhood Association will be held 

on July 21 at Pal Joey’s. 

8.
Other Business / Open Forum:  None

9 .
Adjourn:  The meeting adjourned at 8:15 PM. 
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